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Moving forward

Kristine Chin
Editor-in-Chief
krisc@aiche.org

reating some semblance of normalcy is, for many, one way of cop-
ing with the tragic events of September 11, 2001. In the September
16th edition of the Sunday New York Times, reporter Ellyn
Spragins writes, “Returning to normal life as quickly as possible is

surprisingly meaningful.” I, for one, am someone who takes comfort in rou-
tines. And it is with this thought in mind that I will write an abbreviated edi-
torial on the topic I selected prior to these heinous acts. 

Amidst all the hype about nanotechnology, it may become difficult to dis-
cern fact from fiction. While the future of nanotechnology is undoubtedly
bright, there are some applications that are here and now, and there are oth-
ers that are in the distant future. For example, in the news article by con-
tributing editor Irene Kim (pp. 10–14), the Univ. of Michigan’s Lajos
Balogh states that “dreams about building nanorobots are conceptually beau-
tiful, but it might take a million years to make them.” Meanwhile, nanoclays
are already finding their way into injection-molded parts and coatings.

After concluding her research, Kim points out that the consensus among
researchers is that progress in this area will be evolutionary, not revolution-
ary, and that applications will begin to appear with increasing frequency;
and as markets scale up, so will processes. Evidence of markets scaling up
can already be seen. Mitsubishi Corp. and Mitsubishi Chemical Corp.
recently announced their intent in establishing a joint venture, Frontier
Carbon Corp., which is expected to produce fullerenes at a rate of 1,500
tons/yr by 2004. Nanomaterials, as Max Lake from Applied Sciences notes,
may eventually go from high-priced specialties to everyday status, like alu-
minum in the last century. “Aluminum was so precious that they used it to
decorate the Washington Monument. Now we use it to wrap sandwiches.”

In order to get a better grasp of the power of nanotechnology, many con-
ferences are being dedicated to this topic. For instance, the National
Nanotechnology Initiative has sponsored a meeting entitled “Small
Wonders: Exploring the Vast Potential of Nanoscience.” This meeting was
rescheduled from September 13, 2001 to March 21, 2002. For more infor-
mation, go to www.nano.gov. Also, at AIChE’s Annual Meeting (Reno,
NV; Nov. 4–9; www.aiche.org/annual), there is a topical conference on
“Nanoscale Science and Engineering.” This conference is composed of thir-
teen sessions, including modeling and simulation of nanoscale systems,
nanostructured biomaterials,  and synthesis and creation of novel
nanoporous materials.

Many thanks to all of our readers for calling and asking about our well-
being. CEP would also like to express our heart-felt sympathies to all those
who have lost loved ones in New York, Washington and Pennsylvania.
AIChE is working towards making a difference to those who were affected
by the tragedy. As the plan develops, chemical engineers will be given the
opportunity to join the Institute in this effort.
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